
Town of Canton Planning Board
Meeting Minutes

August 7, 2023
Municipal Boardroom - 60 Main Street, Canton

6:00pm

Members Present
Chairperson Ian MacKellar, Eric Barr, John Casserly, Betsy Hodge (zoom), William Myers, Sigie Barr (alternate), Dakota
Casserly (alternate)

Members Absent
None

Others Present
Code Enforcement Officer Michael McQuade; Marsha Arnold (zoom), Bill Buchan (zoom), John T. Hayes, Peggy Hayes,
Cathy Shrady, Margaret Mauch, Ruta Ozols, Ruth Laughman, Liza Schepps, Bill Hayes, Katheryn Hayes, Evan
Comilloni, Toby Irven

Call to Order
The meeting was called to order at 6:00pm by chairperson Ian MacKellar. He noted for the record and those gathered that
the public hearing originally scheduled for tonight for the No Dogs Left Behind application had been canceled.

John Casserly made a motion to revisit the tabled motion from the previous meeting (July 10, 2023) made by Bill Myers
to have public comment at the beginning and end of every planning board meeting, starting tonight. Betsy Hodge asked if
members of the public would be held to a three minute comment period; Sigie Barr asked if they would be held to
commenting on the topics at hand. Dakota Casserly noted that the public comment period can address any topic and does
not have to be held to the topics at hand. Bill Myers clarified that his original motion was to make the policy consistent
with that used at Town Board meetings, which John Casserly agreed was what his motion for this meeting is. As the
original motion from Bill Myers was placed back on the table, John Casserly seconded the motion. The motion passed,
and the meeting was opened to public comment with a three minute limit.

Public Comment
Chairperson MacKellar opened the public comment period reminding people to state their name and where they are from,
and keep to the three minute time limit to add their comments to the record.

Toby Irven
Noted that according to Robert’s Rules of Order that the first order of business should be to vote on the agenda presented,
and that items can not be added or removed from the agenda once the vote has been taken, and is recommending that the
agenda be posted publicly at least the day prior and that Robert’s Rules be followed.

Chairperson MacKellar asked Code Officer McQuade if Robert’s Rules is required to be followed for the Town Planning
Board. Code Officer McQuade replied that the issue of not adding to or removing items from the agenda should be



considered, so that Chairperson MacKellar would open the meeting noting any changes to the agenda, and the Board
would vote on the agenda to go forward.

Margaret Mauch
Offered a non-oppositional petition to the board; noted that she was presenting the Planning Board with a petition of over
100 signatures supporting the concerns addressed in the land use document sent to the Planning Board on July 5, 2023.
Those who signed the petition agree that “the concerns need to be addressed before a permit is issued to No Dogs Left
Behind.” People who signed are “concerned citizens of the Town of Canton, and of St Lawrence County. County-wide
concerns affect the local veterinary clinics, rescues, volunteers, fosters, adopters, emergency personnel; as well as social
media representation of Canton and our area.” Ms. Mauch noted that allowing the public to be heard is part of the
democratic process. She gave a copy of the land use document and petition to Chairman MacKellar to enter into the record
(see attached), and stated that the petition remains ongoing.

Dakota Casserly asked Ms. Mauch if there was a signature threshold that would require action by the Planning Board; Ms.
Mauch agreed that this is only a statement of agreement from those who signed.

Ruta Ozols
Noted that she read Chapter 7 of the Town Law Manual for Planning and Zoning to better understand the Planning Board
process for site plan review and special use permits. She stated that Article 3, section 7-16 indicates the site plan review
process is a tool used to ensure that proposed development property fits and conforms to the character of the
neighborhood, and protects against adverse impacts on neighboring properties that may result from development. It is also
subject to a SEQR review. Article 3, section 7-17 on special use permits does not allow deviating from what is allowed in
the local zoning code, but adds another layer of review for certain uses allowed to ensure that community character and
other public health, safety, and welfare concerns are protected; these are also subject to SEQR review. The Planning Board
should, per the Town Law Manual, consider how usage of a property will affect the community, and requires due diligence
to protect the environment from foreseeable hazards. Ms. Ozols commented that the Town Planning Board does more than
say “yea or nay” to building a new structure.

Cathy Shrady
Also quoting from the Town Law Manual, Chapter 7, Article 1, which states that Planning and Zoning have the
responsibility to plan for and regulate the use of Real Property for the community’s health, safety, and welfare. She noted
that this clearly states the Planning Board should be taking into consideration the health and wellbeing of the community.
One of many concerns raised about No Dogs Left Behind (NDLB) is the impact on animal welfare, as this area is
underserved by veterinary care and the addition of these dogs will put additional strain on what care is available. Although
NDLB has included a veterinary clinic as part of the application, Ms. Shrady quoted from the July 10 Planning Board
minutes and noted that if a veterinary clinic were to be open to the public the property would need to be owned by the
veterinarian offering services, and based on discussion the veterinary part of the application would be removed. Ms.
Shrady noted that the current application still has the veterinary clinic included in its site plan notes and was not removed
as agreed, and that even if this was an oversight and it will be removed in the future, the issue of veterinary care remains
unaddressed. Additionally, under Community Connections of the current NDLB application there is an agreement/contract
with SUNY Canton indicated, which is a misrepresentation of the facts as there is no current agreement or contract with
SUNY Canton. Ms. Shrady stated that she has a copy of the termination of the MOU between NDLB and SUNY Canton
dated March 8, 2023 which cites animal welfare concerns (see attached). John Casserly asked if there was a reason for the
termination listed in the letter, and Ms. Shrady noted that there was not one indicated other than to ensure animal health
and safety.

Presentation
Overview of proposed solar project at 268 State Highway 310, Canton offered by developers.



● Introductions:
○ Liza Schepps - Business Development Manager at NexAmp Solar, owner of Grassy Grove Solar East and

Grassy Grove Solar West.
■ NexAmp - founded in 2007 by US Army vets, with a nationwide presence in solar projects. They

own and operate all their facilities for the lifetime of the solar project with their own construction
management group, asset management group, and operations and maintenance groups. They do
not permit/construct the project and then sell it. They have been active in NY State for the past 8
years with over 40 operational projects in the state and another 30 in development and
construction. They are the largest owner/operator of community solar projects in NY.

○ Evan - NY State PE with Collier Engineering
● Presentation of the Proposed Projects:

○ Two 5 MW community solar projects proposed at 268 State Highway 310.
■ These two projects are proposed as community solar projects - local residents will keep their

current electricity provider, NexAmp plugs these projects into the existing grid and feeds clean,
green energy into the grid receiving a green credit to do so. This credit is passed along to
residents that subscribe to the project.

■ These are proposed in the rural zoning district and are therefore a permitted use with issuance of a
special use permit and site plan review.

■ There are two separate projects - East and West.
● East Project is fully approved by National Grid and everything is lined up
● West Project is lagging but already deep in the process.
● They would like them considered together for SEQR process and Ag & Markets.

■ Both projects are single-access trackers; the panels are in rows from North to South and rotates
throughout the day to track the sun.

■ The site plan (including both projects) has been shared with the members of the Planning Board.
● The proposed location is directly off State Route 310.
● Full site is approximately 93 acres currently used for agricultural purposes.
● There are a couple of federal wetlands on site.

○ The developers have a certified wetland biologist who has delineated all the
wetlands.

● There is an existing residence on the site, but that area of the property will not be
developed.

● The projects share as much as is permitted by National Grid.
○ The access road entrance is shared for the two sites.
○ All other requirements must be separate per National Grid and NYSERDA

standards.
● Access road will be constructed along with the East project.
● West site is still being ironed out with National Grid to confirm capacity for the project

exists.
○ The design is assumptive that full capacity is reached - the project can not get any

bigger than proposed in the current site plan.
○ Maximum Community Solar project size is 5MW AC - this is confirmed for the

East project but not yet for the West project.
● If the West project is denied by National Grid, the East project will still move forward.
● No battery storage is associated with this project.
● Questions were raised about screening requirements for the project.

○ This has already been recommended on the site plan; it will be investigated if this
is a requirement per local solar law or just a recommendation.



● The site plan has been developed in consultation with zoning code and local solar law
requirements per the developers.

● Access road is 20 feet at the front portion, then reduces to 16 feet and 12 feet.
● Photo simulations were shared with the Planning Board.

○ It was noted that the West project slopes uphill and may be tricky for screening;
this has been considered by the developers.

○ Proposed species of trees were addressed with 6-8 feet installation height.
○ It was recommended that the developers connect with the County forester Aaron

Barringer for planting considerations.
○ Very minimal clearing is proposed.
○ Questions were asked about proposed utility poles - it was noted that the poles

are recommended to go along property and field edges.
● SHPO No-Effect Letter has been received and copies shared with the Planning Board.
● The site has been designed in consideration of the NY State Stormwater Manual.

■ It was asked if the SEQR process or declaration of lead agency could be accomplished at this
meeting; Code Enforcement Officer McQuade responded that the Town engineering consultants
are working on the review of the project and this will be considered and the SEQR process
initiated at the next meeting.

● The developers noted they are on the County Planning Board agenda for the upcoming
Thursday.

● Escrow has also been provided per local law requirements and will be approved at
Wednesday’s Town Board meeting.

● The developers continued to question the process of declaring lead agency and being held
up by the need for comments from the engineering consultants.

○ It was noted that the usual process is to engage Barton & Loguidice (engineering
consultants) to generate the lead agency letters, and confirm that the process is
run through their office. This will be done once this meeting is complete. Mr.
McQuade stated he would be in contact with Barton & Loguidice the next day to
follow up.

■ Questions were raised about concerns regarding location of the project on active farmland.
● It was noted that this is still a permitted use in this zone regardless of the current usage of

the property.
■ NexAmp has projects already located in St Lawrence County, including one that is fully

operational and a second that will be turned on by the end of the month.
■ It was noted that the County’s 239 review will likely recommend against approval of the project

due to the presence of prime agricultural soils.
■ It was also brought up that once the updated Town Zoning Code is adopted (which is anticipated

in the very near future), these parcels will be re-zoned and solar projects will no longer be a
permitted use in this location. However as the application was submitted prior to this occurring,
this project would not be affected by this change.

■ John Casserly made a motion that public comment on this specific project be permitted at this
time. Chairman MacKellar noted that there will be a time in the future that public comments will
be open for this project. No second was offered; as such the public will be offered the opportunity
to comment at the end of the meeting.

Meeting Minutes
This was tabled as previous meeting minutes were not available to the Planning Board at this time.



Agenda Items
1. Old Business

a. Resolution Approving Alternative Entrance to St Lawrence County NY S2, LLC Solar Project (Sol
America Energy, LLC)

■ Prior to Planning Board consideration, legal counsel Bill Buchan noted that this resolution is the
result of a several month conversation involving the Town’s highway superintendent, members of
the Town Board, and various other parties. The original site plan showed an entrance to the
project off the Town road; the highway superintendent felt this proposed entrance should be
considered less safe than if it were located off the State highway. The State DOT has indicated
that, if asked, it would provide a permit to enter the site from SH 310, and the developers have
consented to moving the location. This resolution will ask the Planning Board to approve moving
the entrance of the approved project to the State highway as an alternate to what was proposed,
which re-opens the site plan. No other proposed resolutions were amenable to the highway
superintendent, including a management plan for traffic. This is a very long-standing discussion
that has produced this potential resolution. Mr. Buchan noted that he felt the proposed resolution
is in the Town’s best interest in regards to traffic safety.

■ Resolution #8 of 2023 was read out loud by chairperson MacKellar (see attached).
■ A question was raised by Dakota Casserly if the Planning Board will be seeing a new site plan

from SolAmerica. Counsel Bill Buchan noted that this will be a streamlined method of approving
the change without presentation of an entire new site plan, although the Planning Board has the
option to demand a new site plan.

■ It was also asked if neighboring property owners were involved in the discussions, and it was
confirmed that they were not. It was asked if the impact in a shift of the interconnection to
neighboring property owners was considered, and it doesn’t appear to be best practice to not
involve them.

■ Mr. Buchan noted that the alternative would be no change to the current approved project,
including the entrance location on State Street, which many people including the highway
superintendent has indicated would not be a good choice.

■ Mr. Buchan recommended that the resolution be amended to add that a new site plan would be
presented for the Planning Board’s review.

■ Dakota Casserly asked if the resolution would then be contingent on the Planning Board
reviewing the site plan and approving the changes.

● Mr. Buchan agreed that the resolution could be amended to add this request, and could
also require that they notify the neighbor affected.

■ It was asked if the change would affect the electrical entrance; and it was confirmed by Mr.
Buchan that this would be the case.

■ It was noted that Mr. Buchan would contact the developers regarding the changes in the
resolution and updated requirements.

■ Mr. Buchan also indicated that it would be reasonable to table the resolution until a site plan has
been provided and reviewed by the Planning Board.

● This was determined as acceptable to all parties concerned.

2. New Business
a. Other

■ Code Enforcement Officer Michael McQuade gave Ian MacKellar a note indicating the potential
for a restaurant project proposal at the current Frazer Motors site.



● A letter from Michael Frazer was read for the Town Planning Board regarding their
application and the plans (see attached). The application for site plan review was
included.

● There was discussion about the existing buildings and intentions for developing.

Next Meetings
Upcoming meetings of the Town Planning Board are tentatively scheduled as follows:

● Tuesday, September 5, 2023 at 6:00pm (moved from the standard schedule due to Monday being a holiday)
This meeting will be held in the boardroom of the municipal building at 60 Main Street, Canton. The option to participate
remotely will be made possible by way of Zoom Virtual Meeting.

Public Comment
Susan Huntley
Comment offered regarding the 5MW limit for community solar; by putting two projects in the same spot, would the
board essentially be approving a commercial size array? It was noted that the projects can be co-located as long as both
individually are under 5MW, as long as the grid has capacity for the projects. They are addressed as two separate projects.
It was noted that the 5MW requirement is a NYSERDA standard, and this is not part of the Town zoning or solar law
requirements. This is completely in line and compliant with all applicable standards. Ms. Huntley asked the Planning
Board to consider how close these arrays are to the Village. It was noted that the Town and Village Boards are working to
complete the new zoning code which will accomplish a larger buffer around the Village from solar projects. However this
application was submitted prior to the adoption of the new zoning code. Dakota Casserly noted that he felt the Boards
should have considered this and done something to prevent it. It was noted by Chairperson MacKellar that the Planning
Board does not have that say.

Unidentified Member of Public
Asked for confirmation that the application for the No Dogs Left Behind project is under the current code. This was
confirmed. Under the current code this is not permitted to exist as a shelter, but are permitted as a kennel. This individual
noted that they are not a kennel which was determined by the County under their main mission by land use. They have
been defined by NY State Ag & Markets as a rescue. It was noted by the Planning Board that the Town lawyer is in
discussions with the lawyer representing No Dogs Left Behind. Dakota Casserly noted that essentially the use should
cease until they get approval, and it was understood that a letter was sent to No Dogs Left Behind that they are out of
compliance. It was stated that the Town has no “teeth” to enforce this according to the Town’s attorney, Eric Gustafson. It
was asked if the Town law does not cover consequences for not following the code; this was not able to be answered as it
is a question for the Town Board.

Unidentified Member of Public
It was asked what is the Town Planning Board’s vision for reinvestment into the Village as opposed to going outside the
Village? It was noted by Chairperson MacKellar that the Town Planning Board does not deal with the Village. Dakota
Casserly indicated that it may be his personal opinion, but that including the Village as part of the thought process is
comprehensive.

Dakota Casserly noted that across the county, it is not out of the ordinary for a business to begin operation without
following local land use regulations. Commonly, they are out of compliance and then do what needs to be done to get into
compliance. A member of the public noted that Ag & Markets gave No Dogs Behind a 30 day grace period to get into
compliance and wanted to know why there is such a grace period or sliding rule for this. The Planning Board can not
comment on the actions of other organizations such as Ag & Markets. Why is it allowed for businesses to operate without
a permit? It was answered that this is common practice and the way things are done. It was again asked why this is



allowed? Dakota Casserly noted that he agrees with this individual that this should not be allowed. It was asked why there
are laws if no one follows them? A significant amount of discussion ensued regarding this topic. Chairperson MacKellar
noted that he will be addressing the situation with the Town’s lawyer. The member of the public questioned the procedures
that were followed in regards to the No Dogs Left Behind situation, and stated there were a lot of errors in the process.

Unidentified Member of the Public
Addressing a new topic, this individual noted that this is the first time they have been involved with local government, and
that it has been interesting and involved a lot of people. The individual stated that “the present attitude of the Chairperson
and the Code Enforcement Officer has turned into one of annoyance and dismissal toward public participation.” This
person felt this was not anticipated and seems unwarranted. The open meetings law was designed to facilitate public
observance of the workings of government, and to prevent deliberate exclusion of public from being able to observe the
governmental process. The local governments, the open meetings law, requires that they examine their processes in order
to determine whether the public is actually or even perceptually being duly excluded. It was very difficult to find out if
there was a regular meeting being held of the Planning Board. Everyone they asked stated the public hearing was
canceled. Meetings scheduled a week or more in advance must be preceded by a posted notice given to the public and by
direct notification given to the news media not less than 72 hours prior to the meeting. That did not happen. Chairperson
MacKellar noted that this was part of why the public hearing was canceled. The member of the public stated that this is in
relation to the scheduling of the regular meeting and that notice has to be given. This individual wanted to know where the
information was posted, and commented that it is difficult to find anything on the website. It was also noted that if a
resolution will be voted on, that information has to be available to the public 24 hours prior. The individual was quoting
from “Conducting Public Meetings and Public Hearings,” New York State Department of State of Local Government
Services; noting these are the people that train the Planning Board for four hours per year. This individual noted that
everything in the land use document is information that the Planning Board should have provided for themselves, and that
no one had acted on it or cared whether there was a third access onto Route 68 without a permit from the Department of
Transportation, who stated that the Planning Board should contact them. Dakota Casserly noted that he didn’t know if the
state highway curb cut for this access needed to come before the Planning Board as the Planning Board does not approve
them. However the member of the public felt that this should have been addressed as the Planning Board is looking at the
property and evaluating a new land use. It is essential to the maintenance of a democratic society that the public business
be performed in an open and public manner. And this individual noted there is a lot of information that appears to not be
shared with those of the public who are interested in what is going on with this project. They stated that it is probably new
to the Planning Board that there has been this much interest in anything happening apart from solar, and it is unique for
the County and maybe the State regarding what this organization’s purpose is. So consider even though the welfare of the
dogs is not the issue of the Planning Board, on the application Deb Bridges said 60 dogs can be accommodated in the
facility, but they are asking for 150 to come in without any expansion. It was mentioned by Chairperson MacKellar that
although the Planning Board may have authority to limit the number of dogs housed at the facility, because they are out of
compliance that authority has been taken from the Planning Board because they are out of compliance with the current
Town Zoning Code and therefore is not the call of the Planning Board at all. Instead, No Dogs Left Behind would have to
apply for a variance with the Town Zoning Board of Appeals. However, if the Town Board had passed the new zoning
code, the use as a shelter would have been permitted. At this point, under the existing zoning law they are out of
compliance and the owner should not be allowed to operate without a variance from the Zoning Board of Appeals. It was
noted by the member of the public that Code Officer McQuade should have been aware of this some time ago.
Chairperson MacKellar restated that the decision has been removed from the Planning Board.

Dakota Casserly noted that with the new regulations on pause, the Planning Board should make a recommendation to the
Town Board to consider the language regarding shelter use. The member of the public noted that there are two people on
the committee reviewing the new zoning code, one of which is Code Officer McQuade, who are siding with the applicant
and have a conflict of interest as far as they are concerned and should recuse himself from the review of that part of the
code. It was noted that the Planning Board is not involved in the makeup of this committee. Dakota Casserly noted that it



is sometimes the case that new zoning codes are run through the process of adoption without a municipal Planning Board
even being consulted, although this may not be best practice. Mr. Casserly noted that the Planning Board should probably
recommend to the Town Board that the land use committee reviewing the zoning regulations now, reconsider the language
behind the shelter use. John Casserly asked how the process of non-compliance going to the Board of Appeals would
work. It was answered that the applicant would have to apply directly for a variance. Mr. Casserly asked if the applicant
knows this, and Chairperson MacKellar noted that the Town lawyer has spoken to the lawyer for No Dogs Left Behind.
John Casserly wanted to note for the Planning Board that Margaret Mauch, Cathy Shrady, Ruta Ozols, and Leslie Clark
have done a lot of work on behalf of the Town and the Planning Board, and should be given a lot of credit for the time and
work they have done, and he personally would like to thank them.

Dakota Casserly noted an additional item regarding shelter use in the new regulations, and that it moves out of special
permitting regulations to only a site plan review, and therefore not requiring a public hearing. So right now in the rural
zone (a majority of the Town of Canton), a kennel would require a special use permit. When the new regulations are
adopted, those uses (animal shelter and animal hospital) will move out of the special use permit zone and just require site
plan review which does not require notification of neighbors, which he feels might be a mistake. A member of the public
noted that they brought this up at the last Town Board meeting and said that a kennel before was grandfathered in, but
these are new uses that no one in the Town has had experience with, and if they want to protect the Town they want to be
looking at how this is going to affect people and put it under a special use. Mr. Casserly noted that he emailed the
consultant working on the Town zoning regulations and her response was the Town moved them out of special use
permitting as the rural zone essentially has less regulation overall.

Unidentified Member of the Public
A question was asked about the SEQR process for the proposed solar project. They asked if it was said that a SEQR needs
to be done before a public hearing happens? This is not the case - these items happen concurrently usually. However the
SEQR is done after the public hearing. It was noted that the Town has to declare lead agency and send out letters for a
coordinated review as the first step of the SEQR process. At that time the Town becomes lead agency and conducts the
rest of the SEQR review process, including the public hearing.

Adjournment
A motion was made to adjourn the meeting by John Casserly; the motion was seconded by Bill Myers and carried. The
meeting was adjourned at 7:50pm.

Date: September 30, 2023 Jeni Reed
Recording Secretary



TOWN OF CANTON, NY PLANNING BOARD 

Resolution # _____ of 2023 

Resolution Approving Alternative Entrance to  
St Lawrence County NY S2, LLC Solar Project (SolAmerica Energy, LLC) 

Dated: September 5, 2023  

WHEREAS, SolAmerica Energy LLC (“Company”) is developing a 5.0 MW AC solar 
energy generating project (herein the “Project”) in the Town at the lot commonly referenced as 
295 NYS Route 310, Canton, NY 13617 and identified as SBL # 74.004-7-71; and 

WHEREAS, the Company has applied for and received a Site Plan approval and a Special 
Use Permit directing the Company to use the existing driveway/access point on State Street for 
access during the construction, operation, and decommissioning of the Project; and  

WHEREAS, the Company and the Town have agreed that an alternate entrance to the site, 
located along NYS Route 310 in the Town of Canton, as generally depicted in Attachment A, is 
preferred, and the Company desires to amend its Site Plan and Special Use Permit applications to 
implement this change to facilitate the issuance of a permit by the New York State Department of 
Transportation to enter the site from NYS Route 310.  

NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, in accordance with the Town of Canton 
Zoning Law, the Planning Board hereby grants the amendment to the Site Plan Approval and 
Special Use Permit requested by SolAmerica Energy, LLC to change the entrance to the project 
site from State Street to NYS Route 310.  

 
The foregoing resolution was voted upon with members of the Town of Canton Planning Board 
voting and signing as follows: 
 
    Yes  No  Abstain/Absent      Signature 
Ian MacKeller,    
Chairperson        /        
 
William Meyers        /        
 
Eric Barr          /        
 
Betsey Hodge         /        
 
John Casserley         /        
 
 
Dated: _________________________ 
Town of Canton, New York 
 
      
Ian MacKeller, Chairperson 
Town of Canton Planning Board  
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Attachment A 
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Jeni Reed <reedvirtualsolutions@gmail.com>

August 7 Minutes - Info

Michael J McQuade <CodeEnforcement@cantonny.us> Wed, Oct 4, 2023 at 11:38 AM
To: Jeni Reed <reedvirtualsolutions@gmail.com>

Good morning Jeni

see attached resolution also Mr. Frazer's letter was sent Via Email see below 
Hi Mr. McQuade,

I have attached the Town Planning Board Application for our project.  
We are still very early in our planning, as we are refining the exact
size and details and location of the new building, and won't be meeting
with Brooks Washburn until next week.   So a map with the building on it
and details on the structure will be forthcoming.   But I wanted to get
this to you now so we don't miss any deadlines and can keep this moving
along.

Allow me to give you some background so you can better understand our plans:

I own the properties along Route 11 that housed both my computer
software company, Frazer Computing, and the associated used car lot,
Frazer Motors.  The software company provided computer software to used
car dealers, and Frazer Motors was operated as both a test use for our
software, and a learning experience for my employees.  I sold Frazer
Computing in 2021 and  the new owners have not required anybody to
return to the office after Covid leaving those buildings relatively
empty.   So to better make use of those Frazer Computing buildings the
hospital is now leasing the space for their administrative people.  But
the buyers of Frazer Computing did not want to buy Frazer Motors so I
continue to own it since I just didn't want the space to be left empty.
It has been marginally successful.

I have been working with Les Baker for 20 years since he first came to
paint my office above a garage on Court St.  He was the builder of all
of my buildings and my experience with him has been all I could hope
for.  And then a year ago he opened Bakers Sizzling Grill in Colton and
it has been magnificently successful.  He has a passion for the
restaurant business, and it turns out he is remarkably good at it.  We
both feel that the Canton area is hungering for an comfortable place to
have a drink and a small bit or a meal.  So we have decided to work
together to provide one! Look here for Les Baker's existing place:
https://www.bakerssizzlinggrill.com/.   He will continue to own the
Colton store as well as this new Canton place.

I know nothing about running a restaurant.  For me this is an investment
in my property, and in the Canton area.  I will be financing the
project, and will then lease the building to Les Baker.  To make this
happen we will remove the existing house where Frazer Motors was
operated, and build the restaurant just behind the existing parking
lot.  Once the house has been removed we will square off the parking lot
so it can easily handle 70 vehicles. Again, details on the exact parking
lot and restaurant building to come.

I also own a state of the art automotive mechanic shop located below the
hill at the back of the property.   I intend to continue to lease that
building out, and improve it's entrance way, currently located on the
Canton side of the property.

https://www.bakerssizzlinggrill.com/
https://www.bakerssizzlinggrill.com/
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I am happy to discuss this with you or any others at any time. Also,
please feel free to reach out to Les as we proceed.  More details to come.

Mike

--
Michael Frazer
315-262-5475

[Quoted text hidden]
--
Michael J McQuade
Town of Canton
Code Enforcement Officer

Canton (T) Planning Board Resolution SolAmerica entrence off NYS RTE 310 8-7-23_SAE clean.pdf
351K
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July 18, 2023 
 
VIA ELECTRONIC MAIL  
townplanning@cantonny.gov 
 
Town of Canton Planning Board 
60 Main Street  
Canton, New York 13617 
 

Re: Special Use Permit Application No Dogs Left Behind, Inc.  
 
Dear Town of Canton Planning Board Members:  
 
 On behalf of No Dogs Left Behind, Inc. (the “Applicant”), we submit this letter to the 
Town of Canton Planning Board (the “Planning Board”) to address certain questions raised by the 
Planning Board at their meeting on July 10, 2023 and in further support of the application materials 
that have been submitted to the Planning Board for a special permit to operate an animal shelter 
and sanctuary (the “Application”) at property located at 1734 State Highway 68, Canton, New 
York 13617 (Tax Map No. 89.004-3-44) (the “Property”) in addition to the existing kennel and 
boarding use on the Property.   
 

As an initial matter, at this time, the Applicant is willing to remove the request for a 
veterinary clinic from the Application as discussed at the July 10 meeting. 
 

I. Application for a Special Permit  
 

The Code Enforcement Officer is responsible for interpreting the Town of Canton Zoning 
Code (the “Zoning Code”) under New York Town Law (see Town Law § 267-b[1]; Swantz v 
Planning Bd. of Village of Cobleskill, 34 AD3d 1159, 1160 [3d Dept 2006] [stating power to 
interpret the local zoning law is vested exclusively in local code enforcement officials and the 
zoning board of appeals]).  On May 23, 2023, the enclosed notice of violation letter was issued by 
the Code Enforcement Officer indicating a special permit is required to operate an animal shelter 
at the Property.  Therefore, the Applicant submitted the revised application and proceeded with a 
request for a special permit rather than another type of approval in accordance with the Code 
Enforcement Officer’s interpretation of the Zoning Code that only a special permit is required to 
operate an animal shelter at the Property.    
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Under the current Zoning Code, special permit uses in the Rural Zoning District include 

“kennels and animal hospitals.”  The term animal shelter is neither defined nor used in the current 
Zoning Code.  The term “kennel” is also not defined in the current Zoning Code.  It is the 
Applicant’s position that an animal shelter is analogous and substantially similar to a kennel, and 
should be treated as a kennel for purposes of the current Zoning Code.  Moreover, the law is well-
settled that zoning restrictions “must be strictly construed against the municipality [that] enacted 
and seeks to enforce them, and that any ambiguity in the language employed must be resolved in 
favor of the property owner’” (Matter of Lodge Hotel, Inc. v Town of Erwin Planning Bd., 62 
AD3d 1257, 1258 [4th Dept 2009]).  In any event, the Property has been used in the past as the 
official animal shelter for the Town of Canton.  In 2013, the Town contracted with the owners of 
the Property to provide and maintain an animal shelter.  

In sum, under the current Zoning Code, a special permit is the only approval required to 
operate an animal shelter at the Property.   
 

II. No Permit is Required to Operate a Kennel and Boarding Facility on the Property. 
 

The limited issue before the Planning Board is whether a special permit should issue for 
use of the Property as an animal shelter.  The Application does not pertain to the pre-existing 
permitted use of the Property as a kennel and boarding facility.  The property has operated 
continuously as a kennel and boarding facility since the 1970’s and the use of the Property as a 
kennel and boarding facility is a pre-existing nonconforming use that has the right to continue at 
the Property without any permitting.   
 

III. Applicability of the State Environmental Quality Review Act (“SEQRA”) 
 

The Applicant agrees with the Code Enforcement Officer’s determination at the Planning 
Board meeting on June 5, 2023, that a SEQRA review is not required for this Application.  The 
Application is a Type II action under SEQRA because the application is only for a special permit 
for use of the property as an animal shelter, not to expand the facility or construct anything on the 
Property. 

  
         Respectfully submitted,  
 
       
         Lauren Baron    
Enclosure  
cc: Michael McQuade, Town Code Enforcement Officer  

(codeenforcement@cantonny.gov) 

https://cantonny.gov/government/code-enforcement/CodeEnforcement@cantonny.gov




















8/3/23, 9:51 AM Gmail - Fwd: Dog Sanctuary
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Jeni Reed <reedvirtualsolutions@gmail.com>

Fwd: Dog Sanctuary

Ian Mackellar <townplanning@cantonny.us> Tue, Aug 1, 2023 at 10:27 AM
To: Eric Barr <ebarr1522@gmail.com>, John Casserly <johncass45@gmail.com>, Eric Gustafson <ericj@pgnylaw.com>, Dakota Casserly <dakotablu@gmail.com>, Myers Bill <myersw@canton.edu>, Hodge Betsy
<betsyhodge22@gmail.com>, "Michael J. McQuade" <CodeEnforcement@cantonny.us>, Jeni Reed <reedvirtualsolutions@gmail.com>, Barr Sigie <sigie@earthlink.net>, Mary Ann Ashley <mashley@cantonny.us>

Ian Mackellar
Chairman
Canton Town Planning Board

---------- Forwarded message ---------
From: Jennifer Mitchell <mitchejk6@gmail.com>
Date: Mon, Jul 31, 2023 at 3:08 PM
Subject: Dog Sanctuary
To: townplanning@cantonny.gov <townplanning@cantonny.gov>

Dear Chairperson MacKellar,

Please require a formal environmental review -- an SEQR -- before you make any decisions about the No Dogs Left Behind special use permit. I am so concerned about the impact on the groundwater and the Little River. I want
environmental experts to identify any wetlands on or near the property that might be affected.

I am an animal shelter volunteer, and I know that the waste is significant. The EPA has called for careful composting of dog feces because it is a hazard carried into the natural system through stormwater. Only 20 dogs produce
two tons of feces waste -- and that's just one kind of waste that's involved here and that could definitely hurt our natural environment. See their fact sheet here: https://cfpub.epa.gov/npstbx/files/pet%20care%20fact%20sheet.pdf 

We enjoy such a beautiful natural environment here, and water is essential to it. I really need to see that the Canton Town Board considers requires full environmental assessment of this proposal. Otherwise, the impacts will
come, one after the other, for many years into the future.

Please require a full SEQR before you take any action. 
I am also concerned about the possible spread of dog-borne parasites that we don't even have yet in this country. They can't be picked up in the early health screenings done on these dogs.
Please also amend your zoning laws to explicitly address the details of animal shelters and kennels. I really hope you will not approve this proposal when you don't even have detailed laws or regulations to cover this kind
of facility. Thank you!

I found the County board's response to be so thorough, it gave me confidence that government is trying to keep our beautiful environment safe and healthy. I really hope that the Town Board will agree with the County or act on all
its recommendations. According to North Country This Week, those recommendations include the following (see quote below my signature).

Thank you for your consideration and protection of our precious natural environment.
Sincerely,
Jennifer Mitchell
Colton, NY

"If the town Planning Board approves the special use permit and site plan, county planners have a number of recommended conditions for approval.

County officials want the town to clarify “how it wishes to define this type of land use, either through a Zoning Board of Appeals Interpretation of current uses, or the inclusion of an animal shelter/rescue use in its current zoning
code. Alternatively, the applicant could seek a use variance.”

Another caveat is specific detail about how 125 to 275 dogs will be housed in the existing, usable facilities, long a sticking point by critics who say the facilities will likely be overwhelmed by the volume of dogs coming in.

Officials at the county also suggest details about how 500 dogs will be transported to and from the property and how they will be accommodated in the event of a State-declared natural disaster.

Waste is also a key issue the county wants more details on, specifically about where waste receptacles will be located and how deceased dogs will be taken care of.

Signage was also an issue, with county officials saying it should be detailed how signs will meet all dimensional and form requirements.

Fence details also should be provided, according to the county, including how high the fences will need to be and where they will be located.

County officials also suggested contacting the State Department of Transportation to determine “if additional permitting is necessary for access to the site off of State Highway 68.

Additional concerns were also raised during the meeting, including safety for cyclists and pedestrians near the site, the lack of parking for customers and staff, where the dogs will be located on the property, environmental
impacts from dog waste and urine, the potential for disease, the need for health information about each dog brought to the facility, veterinary service impacts and the need for the specification by the town of a maximum
occupancy."

mailto:mitchejk6@gmail.com
mailto:townplanning@cantonny.gov
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